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These four second lieutenants were not only the first
American combatants to reach the Marne in those stirring
days but they were the vanguard of the Seventh Machine
Gun Battalion of the Third Division—General Dickman's
force, which had arrived in France a few weeks before.
Eventually we picked up the Seventh Battalion, a motor-
ized unit which had been on the road more than eighteen
hours, dusty and tired but fired with the desire to "mix it"
with the enemy.
Mowrer and I chaperoned this battalion into Chateau-
Thierry on that evening of May 31, 1918. We pointed out
heavy black shell-bursts of enemy fire, and explained that these
were nothing more than the welcome of an ill-intentioned
army which objected to their presence. These shell-bursts
were the first that members of the Seventh Battalion had
ever seen. The true significance of their situation was only
realized when a section of the battalion had received the
full force of a German 155 with dead and wounded. This
occurred in a village on the outskirts of Chateau-Thierry.
Shortly after we left the battalion that night, it had planted
its guns in the houses along the south bank of the river to
command the two big bridges. Here it fought with great
bravery for many days.
Naturally, my companion and I lost little time in return-
ing to French headquarters. We had a story that would thrill
America. It had a kick in it for every American heart, that
tale of these superb green youngsters and their baptism of
fire on that famous river, the Marne. It was a picture story
as well, the trickling of Feldgrauen towards Chateau-Thierry
on one side, the olive green of America and the coal black
giants of France on the other. How would it all end? It was
a brand-new kind of war, the campaign of maneuver.
We arrived at French headquarters and went beyond to the

